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We have already completed more than half of our project and we are kind of “nested” in “our” four municipalities. At the same time we are glad to announce that we have enlarged our team with our new colleagues – Jelena Maksimović in Novi Grad/Bosanski Novi, Branka Lazarević in Bijeljina and Koviljka Špirić in Teslić. Beside that, PONS – local organization we had founded, has started with the preparatory phase of its own project. In spite of this time-limited project, we are gradually making our steps towards future.

In this issue we would like to present you project “Summer School for Roma children” in Bijeljina, whose success even surprised us. It greatly encouraged us to continue working on the strengthening of our capacities.
SUMMER SCHOOL

Before the war there were approximately 6,500 Roma in Bijeljina, all left except an estimated 40 families that remained.  Some 1,500 Roma have so far returned. The unemployment amongst Roma is nearly 100% and the problem is a significant number of illiterate persons of all ages. This is a result of many factors - poverty, social exclusion, and culture. 

Since the cycle of poverty and social exclusion of the Roma can be stopped only through education, 

Suedost Center in Bijeljina, having the enormous support of UNHCR field-office in Bijeljina, started with the implementation of its project "Summer School for Roma Children" at the beginning of July. The project was intended to serve as an introductory and preparatory course for the younger children preceding their later enrollment to regular primary school and for the elder children - to serve as a short-term literacy course.

The summer school began on 8 July and ran until 30 August Initially we have planned to cover some 50 children with the project, but we were greatly surprised and delighted to find out that the number of interested children greatly exceeded planned figures. Two local teachers and two Roma teaching assistants have been hired to run a total 

of 3 classes - four times a week they were attending lectures in mathematics, Serbian language and were given some instructions in the basic principles of proper behaving in school.

Wishing to involve a great many children and to stimulate them to continue their schooling, we have organized a parents’ meeting, which was attended by the representatives of the Municipality, Center of Public Security, UNHCR, Mercy Corps, OSCE and School Inspector for the region who provided information on the enrollment in regular primary school. In order to avoid everyday monotone occurrences, we have organized two daylong excursions to the neighboring places. UNHCR office took care of transportation and the kind hosts from Suvo Polje put at our disposal the school playground and their gymnasium. Our time there was filled up with sport and creative activities and games. 

Compared with the fact that a very few Roma children attend school presently, we made a great success with 86 children commencing the course and out of that number approximately 70 of them, aging from 7 to 15, successfully completed it.

Our activities got the attention of the public and numerous newspapers, Radio and TV medias which broadcasted the news on our little Summer School – RTRS, PBS, PAN Radio, etc.

Beside the highly appreciated involvement of UNHCR, the generous assistance was also given by German Foundation Guenter Grass, German Embassy in Sarajevo, Center for Educational Initiatives in Sarajevo, a group of humanists from Germany, and OSCE provided technical support for the project. 

CIVIL ELECTION MONITORING
Since one of the principal objectives of our project is improvement of democracy, and the very elections are its most powerful instrument, we have decided to participate in the up-coming elections as independent, civil monitors. 

Civil Initiatives Centers (CCI) and a net of local non-governmental organizations – OKO have organized civil monitoring of elections this year, as well. Civil monitors have to ensure the additional transparency of the election process and, in this way, to increase the trust of the voters in the election process and its regularity. The presence of the civil monitors – volunteers, at the polling stations in both entities of B&H, is presently even more meaningful, since the institutions of B&H are to bear the responsibility for the organization of the election process in B&H starting from this year. 

Hence, Suedost Centers in B&H and recently organized NGO – PONS, have joined OKO in order to monitor October elections in Teslić, Bijeljina and Odžak and to give its contribution to fair and free elections. We consider this to be a very important task for every individual in the process of civil society constitution. 

CIVIL MONITORING GROUP – ODŽAK

Civil monitoring group is a group of citizens, who would like to build a link between municipal authorities and citizens in the near future. What does it exactly mean? The monitoring group has to have a close watch on the work and implementation of the decision brought by the municipal council. Besides, it has to enable better change of information among the authorities and citizens and to improve the transparency of the municipal council decisions. 

The group has 12 active members – representatives of non-governmental organizations and other interested citizens.  

Our center in Odžak is a member of this initiative. When required, we offer our assistance to the monitoring group as for the usage of our premises, telephone & Internet services and information that are at our disposal. 

In order to regulate our co-operation, a “Memorandum on Mutual Understanding” has been signed by the monitoring group and municipal authorities, which binds municipal authorities to provide the access to all the required information, what is to be a great facility for the work of civil monitoring group. In regard with it, OSCE office in Orašje, which is of great assistance to us, organized two seminars on “Law on the accessibility of information” & “Non-governmental sector”. 

In future, the monitoring group is to try to gather more citizens, interested in the active participation in finding solutions for the problems in local community. However, there are some plans for the registration of the group, when it would have all the preconditions to make more efficient steps in solving problems of utmost importance for Odžak community. 

VISIT TO CHILDREN’S FILM FESTIVAL IN SARAJEVO

Film festival in Sarajevo has become renowned and noted even out of B&H. However, it is less known that at the same time the children’s film festival takes place, gathering the children from all over B&H, to watch and enjoy some of the most popular children’s films from all over the world.

We were highly pleased when Sarajevo Film Festival organizers invited us to gather groups of children as soon as possible. It was not at all difficult to find enough interested children, along with NGO forums in Odžak, Teslić and Novi Grad/Bosanski Novi. It was agreed to gather some 50 children, but unfortunately there were many more who wanted to join us. 

Although the trip was long and tiring, since we had to come back on the same day, the time flied with singing and telling jokes. Organizers prepared a very nice reception. The children were even given some small presents such as badges, T-shirts, posters… After films we watched with children from all parts of B&H, there was enough time for a little stroll throughout the town. 

For many of them, this was the first time to go out of their entities, and for some of them even to go out of their towns. They are going to remember this trip to Sarajevo for many years to come.  

VISIT OF NGO FORUM FROM BOSANSKI NOVI/NOVI GRAD TO NGO’S IN BOSANSKA KRUPA

After lengthy preparations, we finally succeeded to organize an official meeting of NGO Forum from Bosanski Novi/Novi Grad in Republic Srpska and NGO’S from the neighboring town – Bosnska Krupa, from Federation of B&H. The members of Forum from Bosanski Novi/Novi Grad (representatives of LIRA, Westpoint and Suedost) paid a visit to their colleagues in Krupa. The representatives of “Green”, Fenix, and Art colony – Krušnica in their recently renovated Culture Center, welcomed us. 

After the introduction, we commenced the discussion on our future co-operation. Regarding the fact that the Una River runs through both municipalities, we agreed that it could be an issue of our mutual interest and action. Besides, we are to give our best efforts to rebuild in-war tore connections between the artists in this region.  This issue was thoroughly discussed on our second gathering – this time organized in Novi Grad/Bosanski Novi, which followed shortly.

On this occasion, three young artists from Bosanski Novi/Novi Grad were invited to be guests at the International Art Colony, organized in Bosanska Krupa in the middle of August. They gladly accepted the invitation and participated in various workshops, met their colleagues – artists, exchanged their experiences and opinions, and stayed in touch. From now on, their participation in the work of this colony is to become hopefully implied.

PONS

PONS, the organization we have founded, has been in the meantime officially registered and from 1st September it is to start with its first project.

PONS is an independent organization, which is to maintain its close interrelations with Suedost. The aim, in B&H – i.e. in the municipalities where we already exist, would be to strengthen our centers in order to make them less dependable on major Suedost projects and to enable them to carry on with some of their activities within PONS, relying on their own strengthens. However, PONS has to develop its own ideas and projects.

The project, supported by Rosa-Luxemburg-Foundation, is to be implemented in eight High Schools in both entities, out of which four are located in the municipalities where we have our Centers and four in the neighboring municipalities just across the inter-entity border line; namely -  Bijeljina-Tuzla, Teslić-Tešanj, Odžak-Modriča, Novi Grad/Bosanski Novi-Bosanska Krupa. The first phase of the project would be the organization of additional advanced trainings for the teachers and principals on the school management. Following phase would involve initiation of school councils in all the school, in which students, their parents and teachers would be engaged in the identification of problems in their respective schools and finding its solutions, having for its goal the improvement of school conditions. Particular accent is to be placed on the encouragement of the co-operation among the schools from both entities. 
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The Summer School in Bijeljina
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